HENSTRIDGE PARISH COUNCIL
Clerk: Zöe Godden, Elvyns, Wavering Lane East, GILLINGHAM. SP8 4NX Tel: 01747 826401 Mobile: 07745 270285
e-mail: clerk@henstridgeparishcouncil.org.uk
www.henstridgeparishcouncil.org.uk

Approved minutes of a meeting of Henstridge Parish Council held on Monday 1st October 2018
Present: David Nichols (Chair), Howard Bentley-Marchant, Ken Courtenay, Peter Crocker, Simon Cullum, Dennis Finch, John Graham, Carolyn Nichols, Barry Paginton, Bruce Pike and Michael Player

Clerk: Zöe Godden

There were three members of the public present at the start of the meeting. 

The meeting started at 19:30.
1. Apologies for absence. 

Apologies had been received from Jean Oswick, Sue Place, District Councillor Hayward Burt, District and County Councillor William Wallace and PCSO John Winfield.
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to approve the reasons for absence as reported. 
2. Declarations of interest.

There were no declarations of interest. 
3. To approve as a correct record the minutes of the previous meeting held on 03/09/18. 
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to approve the minutes as presented.
4. Reports

a) To receive any Police matters - There were no new matters to report.
b) To receive County and District Councillor reports – District Councillor Hayward Burt and District and County Councillor William Wallace had given their apologies. 
5. To consider the following planning applications:

	
	Application number
	Proposal
	Applicant details

	a)
	18/02063/FUL
	The construction of an agricultural building to cover open collecting and cow feed yards to reduce potential for pollution risk.
	Mr Chris Barnes, Land at Rhodes House Farm, Landshire Lane, Henstridge. BA8 0TN

	RESOLVED: It was proposed and unanimously agreed to recommend approval of this application. 
Action 181001/1: Parish Clerk

	b)
	18/02575/FUL
	 The conversion and change of use of existing farm buildings and land to a Children's Day Nursery (Use Class D1) including erection of covered play area, new vehicular access and track and associated car parking.
	Trustees Of Inwood Land Settlement No. 2, Manor Farm, High Street, Yenston.
BA8 0NF 

	Members discussed the application and felt that the new access from the A357 would represent an improvement to the current access arrangements to the site. 
19:40 – The Chairman allowed a public open session
The applicant informed members that SSDC’s Planning Department had told him that planning permission was dependent on the new access being installed.

19:41 – The Chairman brought the public open session to a close. 

RESOLVED: It was proposed and unanimously agreed to recommend approval of this application and to add that the Parish Council strongly supports the recommendation by Cotswold Transport Planning that the 30mph area is moved northwards to include the new access. In addition, the Parish Council asked that due consideration is given to moving the northern traffic lights to match the new 30mph sign, which would also address increasingly serious concerns about traffic congestion in Yenston. 
Action 181001/2: Parish Clerk


It was agreed to take item 11h at this point in the meeting.
11 h) To consider the proposal from Yenston residents regarding desired changes to the A357 and agree any action to be taken. 
Members discussed the proposal and agreed that there was a traffic problem in Yenston, although it was acknowledged that the Parish Council could not resolve the problems itself. It was suggested that the matter should be referred to County Highways for comment. Michael Player said that it was unlikely that County Highways would consider the parking element of the scheme due to the possible adverse effects this would have on the A357. Michael went on to say that the section of the A357 in question was not suitable for a Community Speedwatch (CSW) location and therefore, Speed Enforcement cameras would also not be able to operate there. It was noted that the upcoming works to the A303 would likely increase the number of HGVs using the A357 and that the current width of the road in Yenston was only just wide enough to allow some large vehicles to pass. 
19:49 – The Chairman allowed a public open session.
Residents confirmed that their main concerns were road safety and speeding and that the parking aspect of the scheme was a secondary consideration. Members advised that residents should revise their proposal accordingly and attempt to evidence their case with accident statistics if possible, so that the proposal would be more likely to be addressed by County Highways. Residents agreed to make revisions to their proposal and resubmit to the Parish Clerk in time for the next Parish Council meeting on 5th November. 

19:54 – The Chairman brought the public open session to a close.
19:54 – Three members of the public left the meeting.
6. Recent SSDC Area East planning decisions:

	
	Application number
	Proposal
	Applicant details
	Current status

	a)
	18/01687/DPO
	Application to modify a Section 106 agreement between Losan Limited, Henstridge Airfield Partnership No. 2 LLP, EGHS Limited, Mr Geoffrey Charles Jarvis and South Somerset District Council dated 05.12.2017
	Geoff Jarvis, Henstridge Airfield, The Marsh, Camp Road, Henstridge
	Withdrawn

	b)
	18/02062/FUL
	The erection of an agricultural building to form dairy young stock accommodation.
	Mr Chris Barnes, Land at Rhodes House Farm, Landshire Lane, Henstridge. BA8 0TN
	Granted with conditions

	c)
	18/02335/S73
	Application to vary planning conditions 4 - 9 in relation to approval 12/01887/OUT to allow scheme to be implemented.
	Ms May Palmer, Land at Furge Lane, Henstridge, BA8 0RS
	Withdrawn


Noted.
7. Planning Correspondence
	17/09/18
	SSDC
	To note receipt of a briefing and guidance note on the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) and agree any action to be taken. 

	Noted.


8. Other planning matters

a) PROPOSAL from Sue Place that the Parish Council joins the Campaign to Protect Rural England at a cost of £36 per year.
It was agreed to defer this matter to the next meeting and to ask Sue Place to describe the benefits of CPRE membership.
Action 181001/3: Parish Clerk
b) To hear a report from the appeal hearing relating to planning application 17/03029/OUT. (HB-M/KC)
Ken Courtenay summarised the main points from the appeal hearing. Although the hearing was due to run for four days, it actually ran from Tuesday 25th September to Thursday 27th September, with the Inspector’s site visit taking place on the morning of 27th September. Between 50 and 60 members of the public had attended the first day of the hearing. Ken had spoken, as had a local retired GP and some other residents. 
At the beginning of the proceedings, it had been revealed that the traffic question had been finessed by an agreement between SSDC and Gladman on mitigation measures that might be put in place should the inspector agree with the appeal. This had been brought about from the content of the Hydrock report, commissioned by SSDC. 

On the site visit, the Inspector acknowledged the safety problems at the narrow sections of the A357 close to the Post Office.

A late intervention from SCC regarding the CIL settlement for education was submitted. The sum requested by SCC to support the learning environment in the primary school and early years education providers, was increased from £380,000 to £800,000 which was a surprise to Gladman. 
The Parish Plan and Design Statement were not acknowledged by SSDC or the appellant but Ken had been allowed to submit copies to the Inspector. 
Because SSDC was not challenging the flooding issue and because the highways mitigation matters had been agreed, the main arguments were centred on  the Local Plan, its policies (SS1, SS2 and SS5) and the lack of a five year land supply in South Somerset. Gladman asserted that the Local Plan was not delivering the necessary housing and that any contribution made by rural settlements to the overall lack of housing in South Somerset was a good thing. SSDC said policy SS2 still applied and it referred to a requirement to meet the housing needs of the Rural Settlement in question (Henstridge in this case).

SSDC used the recently completed Housing Needs Survey as evidence but Gladman’s QC said that the survey was a good attempt but not in accordance with any recognised guidance for any housing needs assessment. 
Ken said that the Inspector should reach his decision within six weeks.

9. Matters deferred and arising from previous meetings:
a) To note that Avon and Somerset Police have produced posters to advertise the Cyber Crime Prevention event to be held on 31st October and that the Clerk has begun to advertise the event accordingly. 
Noted.
b) To note that the Clerk met with the County Highways Engineer to confirm the highways improvements work that will be carried out.
Noted.
10. Correspondence

	19/09/18
	Spark
	To note receipt of an invitation to an event in Somerton called “Improving Health and Wellbeing in Your Community” on 16th October; to agree any member(s) to attend at a cost of £10 each.

	No members wanted to attend the event.


11. Council Matters


a) To note receipt of an invitation to take part in Avon and Somerset Police’s Independent Advisory Group and agree anyone to attend future meetings. 
It was agreed that Michael Player and the Clerk could attend on behalf of the Parish Council depending on the location of the meetings. The Clerk was instructed to find out where the meetings would be held.
Action 181001/4: Parish Clerk
b) To note the dates of upcoming training offered by SALC and agree any members to attend.
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed that Ken Courtenay would attend the “Planning for the Future of Your Community” seminar on 1st November and that the cost of the event (£25) would be taken from the Councillor Expenses budget line. 
Action 181001/5: Parish Clerk
c) To note receipt of draft website pages and agree any amendments required.
Members did not require any amendments.
Action 181001/6: Parish Clerk
d) To consider applying for the Local Council Award Scheme Quality award.
Members agreed in principle to apply to LCAS but the Clerk was instructed to calculate the costs in terms of fees and time and bring the figures to the next meeting. 
Action 181001/7: Parish Clerk
e) To hear an update on the sale of Common Lane field and to note that expenditure of £80 had been agreed with the Chairman in line with financial regulation 4.1 to cover the cost of updating all four of the Parish Council’s Land Registry titles.
Noted. The Clerk reported that, since the agenda had been published, she had received the transfer document, the signing of which needed to be dealt with a separate agenda item. The Clerk was instructed to use Doodle Poll to arrange an additional meeting to deal with this and the payment of the solicitor’s fees.

Action 181001/8: Parish Clerk
f) To note receipt of the renewed certificate from the Information Commissioner’s Office in relation to data protection registration. 
Noted.
g) To note that the next Henstridge Airfield Consultative Committee meeting will take place on 11th October and to agree any matters the Parish Council wishes to raise.
It was noted that this meeting had been postponed and would be rescheduled for either 25th or 26th October. Members did not raise any matters for inclusion on the agenda. 
h) To consider the proposal from Yenston residents regarding desired changes to the A357 and agree any action to be taken. 
This matter was dealt with after item 5 above.
i) To note a request from SCC for volunteers to repair and maintain finger posts in the Parish and to agree any action to be taken. 
The Clerk was instructed to send the details of this scheme to the PPLO and to ask him to let her know the locations of any finger posts he was aware of.
Action 181001/9: Parish Clerk
The Chairman asked all members to also let the Clerk know of any finger post locations. 

Action 181001/10: All members

j) To note an upcoming road closure at Church Hill, Templecombe from the junction with Station Road, north-westwards for a distance of 90 metres on 22nd October between 08:00 and 17:00 for one day.
Noted.
k) To consider organising and funding a children’s Christmas party and agree any action to be taken. (CN)
Carolyn Nichols asked members for their support in organising a children’s Christmas Party to coincide with the school Christmas concert. Carolyn said she planned to approach the school and youth club for assistance if the Parish Council was supportive of the idea. Carolyn also said that she had contact details for a DJ and Father Christmas.  

John Graham suggested that the Bird in Hand pub quiz may be able to help with some funding. 

Peter Crocker suggested that members could help to prepare food and highlighted the need for DBS checks for adults working with children.
RESOLVED: It was proposed and unanimously agreed that the Parish Council would allocate £200 from the Youth Facilites/ Activities budget to the children’s Christmas Party. 
l) To discuss any outstanding highways issues or highways matters which councillors wish to raise and agree any actions arising. 
The Clerk was instructed to report the following matters:

· The bridge on the A30 at the eastern exit from the village was beginning to sink.

· The zebra crossing and nearby white lines on the A357 near the Village Hall needed to be repainted. 
· The hedge along the pavement at Woodhayes Way needed to be cut back.

· The drain opposite 48 and 50 Ash Walk was lower than the level of the road and became filled with water when it rained. This had been compounded by the fact that the drain had not been properly emptied. 

· All of the drains along Yenston Hill were blocked. 

· The Camp Road street name sign at the junction with Landshire Lane had been knocked down. 

· Footpath WN 12/1 was overgrown and inaccessible. Also, a gate near The Laurels was locked each evening preventing access.

· The stile close to the Church on footpath WN12/26 had been pulled up.
Action 181001/11: Parish Clerk

The Clerk was further instructed to report the footpath problems to the PPLO. 

Action 181001/12: Parish Clerk

m) To hear any matters arising from playground, skate park and green gym inspection reports. 
The Clerk reported that a bottle had been smashed on the perimeter track at the Recreation Ground on the evening of Friday 28th September and had been cleared up by a resident. There were no additional matters to report. 
n) To receive reports from representatives (VHMC, Footpaths, Tree Warden, CSW, Youth, Other) and provide guidance as appropriate
VHMC – Carolyn Nichols reported that the next meeting of the Committee would be Tuesday 9th October. 
Youth – Carolyn Nichols informed members that it had been difficult to engage meaningfully with young people in the preceding months. Although some young people came to each of the arranged meetings, no one young person attended more than one meeting, making it difficult to make any progress.

Footpaths – Simon Cullum reported that the PPLO had only had to replace on stile recently. 

Tree Warden – Simon Cullum reported that he had met with Phil Poulton, SSDC’s Tree Officer, regarding a copper beech in the play area that may be diseased. The Clerk was instructed to ask George Edwards to cut back the undergrowth around the tree so that closer inspections could take place. 
Action 181001/13: Parish Clerk
Community Speedwatch – Michael Player reported that the last session had been rained off. The next session would take place on 10th October at Townsend at 5pm.
12. Finance
a) To note receipt of the completed Annual Governance and Accountability Return 2017-18 from the external auditor and that no action is required. 

Noted.
b) To consider three quotes for Internal Audit work for the 2018-19 financial year. 

It was agreed to defer this matter to the next meeting as the Clerk was waiting to receive the third quote.
Action 181001/14: Parish Clerk
c) To consider a draft budget for the 2019-20 financial year and agree any amendments. 
The Clerk was instructed to add £7000 to the precept request to cover the continuation of the Village Agent scheme in Henstridge.
Action 181001/15: Parish Clerk
The Clerk was instructed to ask the Village Agent to attend the December meeting to give an update on work to date. 

Action 181001/16: Parish Clerk
The Clerk was instructed to make enquiries as to the future of SCC’s Speed Indicator Device scheme so that a decision could be made over the level of funding required to continue this scheme in Henstridge. 

Action 181001/16: Parish Clerk
The Clerk was instructed to present an amended draft budget to the next meeting.
Action 181001/17: Parish Clerk
d) To approve the cashbook and bank account reconciliation for the current account to August 2018 as presented.
RESOLVED: The Cash Book and Bank Reconciliation for the current account for August 2018, as verified by Carolyn Nichols, were approved and signed by the Chair.
e) To note the second quarter budget sheet.
Noted.
f)  To approve the following accounts for payment and two signatories for cheques:-
	Minute ref
	Supplier/Contractor
	Narrative
	Amount

	11f) 04/07/16
	bOnline
	Village Hall broadband August 2018
	£29.62

	
	ICO
	Data protection renewal fee
	£35.00

	
	Staff
	Salary September 2018
	£1081.08

	
	Staff
	Salary September 2018
	£81.39

	
	Staff
	Salary September 2018
	£42.68

	
	HMRC
	Tax and NICs September 2018
	£192.71

	
	Staff
	Expenses September 2018
	£139.85

	
	PKF Littlejohn LLP
	External Audit fee 2017-18
	£360.00

	
	T J Young
	Repair to strimmer
	£44.15


All the cheque values were verified against the invoices presented by Michael Player before the meeting had started, and the invoices signed as a correct match. 

RESOLVED: The above accounts were approved for payment and Dennis Finch and David Nichols agreed as signatories.

13. Date of Next meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Monday 5th November 2018. All items for inclusion on the agenda and all items to be listed under issues arising from previous meetings must be received by the Clerk by 9.00am on Thursday 25th October.                                         



      
It was noted that an additional meeting to deal with the sale of Common Lane field would need to be arranged before the next scheduled meeting in November. 
The meeting ended at 20:56.
Agreed and signed by the Chair​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​_______________________________________

Date  _______________________________________________________________
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